

Patrick deGategno, Editor

Welcome to the first issue of *PLA UPDATE*, CNA's monthly newsletter focused on the internal and external affairs of the Chinese People's Liberation Army (PLA). Each edition of this newsletter will draw on the material and expertise of CNA's China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division to provide an update on important developments in the PLA as reported in the Chinese-language media.

Contents	
Senior leadership guidance	2
The PLA and the Sixth Plenum of the 19th Party Congress	2
Major operations, activities, and exercises	2
PLA initiates 2022 training activities	2
Laws and regulations	3
Recent laws and regulations affecting military affairs	3
"Urgent" amendments to national defense mobilization laws	4
Military diplomacy and overseas activities	4
China-Russia combined maritime exercise JOINT SEA 2021	4
Commentaries on external military and security issues	5
Former senior CICIR analyst discusses trends in US-China relations in 2021 and 2022	5
Newsletter references	7

3003 Washington Boulevard, Arlington VA 22201 703-824-2000 www.cna.org

Senior leadership guidance

The PLA and the Sixth Plenum of the 19th Party Congress

Summary by Patrick deGategno

The 19th Central Committee of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) Congress held its <u>sixth plenary session</u> from 8–11 November 2021.¹ This was the final meeting of the Central Committee before it convenes the 20th Party Congress in the second half of 2022. The plenum represented a significant event in the political life of the CCP. During the plenum, the CCP:

- <u>exalted the Party's achievements</u> under Xi Jinping's leadership, reaffirming that the Party is taking the People's Republic of China (PRC) "from being rich to becoming strong";²
- adopted a <u>resolution</u> on the history of the CCP—only the third such document issued since 1945—that recast the Party's history into four eras, including the current "New Era" under Xi;³ and
- set the stage for Xi to remain in power for an unprecedented third term following the accession of new leadership at next year's 20th Party Congress.

At the end of November following the Sixth Plenum, propaganda teams <u>were dispatched to PLA units</u> across the country to hold special political work sessions to explain the results of the plenum and its implications for the military.⁴ The sessions aimed to reaffirm the military's loyalty to the Party and Xi, contextualize the history of the military within the plenum's newly revised history of the Party, and exhort military personnel to remain steadfast in their adherence to and implementation of continuing military reforms.

Of the many PLA-affiliated media reports on the Sixth Plenum, one of the most important was an <u>editorial</u> published in the CCP's primary newspaper *People's Daily* on 30 November and attributed to General Zhang Youxia, the Central Military Commission (CMC) Vice Chairman who reportedly oversees the political portfolio of the armed forces.⁵ Zhang's editorial reviews the military's history within the broader revised history of the CCP, from its founding during the revolution to the present day. Zhang also attributes the military's growing strength and capability to the personal efforts of Xi. According to Zhang's editorial, Xi "tried hard to save [the military] from a desperate crisis and help the country stabilize when it was about to fall in danger" (力挽狂澜、扶危定倾) by initiating the period of major military reforms and the anticorruption campaign within the force. Finally, Zhang's editorial, like the political work sessions of the propaganda teams for PLA units, called upon the military to remain loyal to the CCP and Xi, continuing to implement Xi's reform policies.

Major operations, activities, and exercises

PLA initiates 2022 training activities

Summary by Brian Waidelich and Patrick deGategno

On 4 January 2022, <u>Xi Jinping signed</u> a mobilization order to begin military training for the year, the CMC's first order in 2022.⁶ In response, PLA units across all services and branches kicked off a variety of training activities. Xinhua <u>released a video</u> highlighting certain units' training events held as part of the implementation of the mobilization order.⁷ Other PRC media reporting on training events initiated by PLA units on the same day as the order's release include the following:

- The PLA Army conducted drills at multiple sites throughout China, the centerpiece of which took place at the training ground of an army aviation brigade of the 81st Group Army, where troops demonstrated capabilities for "special operations, long-distance fire strike, intelligence [and] reconnaissance, electronic countermeasures, and air assault."⁸
- The PLA Hong Kong Garrison conducted training exercises with two guided-missile frigates in nearby waters, helicopter flight training in the airspace of Hong Kong, and drills involving the garrison's armored units, special operations troops, signal corps, and medical units.⁹
- A launch battalion of an unidentified PLA Rocket Force brigade in northern China carried out "continuous fire assault drills" that featured "actual equipment operations" against the backdrop of simulated threats such as "enemy satellites overhead" and "precision strikes."¹⁰
- An unidentified brigade of the PLA Air Force Airborne Corps held a training mobilization meeting that incorporated several thousand troops and featured demonstrations of more than 10 topics, including simulated airdrop, tactical vehicle airdrop, and squad coordinated fires.¹¹
- The PLA Joint Logistic Support Force's 940th Hospital organized a "combat-realistic health service support" training activity, during which participants performed venipuncture while blindfolded to simulate operating at night without lights to prevent enemy detection.¹²

Laws and regulations

Recent laws and regulations affecting military affairs

Summary by Kelly Buckley

Beyond the training mobilization order discussed above, China has passed four other laws and regulations related to military affairs since November 2021. These include the following:

- Xi Jinping <u>signed</u> a Military Equipment Order, which took effect on 1 November 2021. The regulation is based on Xi's "Thought on Socialism with Chinese Characteristics in the New Era." The order provides quality control mechanisms for procuring effective military combat equipment.¹³
- On 14 December 2021, China's Ministry of Veterans Affairs (MVA) <u>announced</u> a regulation providing preferential treatment and retirement benefits to veterans, as well as economic benefits to the families of deceased service members.¹⁴
- The CMC Committee of Secrecy Protection (中央军委保密委员会) issued interim provisions on the scope of military secrets in various fields on 12 January 2022. The provisional regulations reportedly focus on strengthening military information security.¹⁵
- The CMC Logistics Support Department <u>issued</u> the "Interim Provisions on the Management of Military Materials Engineering Service Procurement Contracts," which took effect on 3 January 2022. For defense contracts, the provisions aim to (1) improve contract management systems; (2) standardize contents; (3) optimize procedures, such as contract conclusion, interim reviews, modifications, cancellation, and enforcement; (4) strengthen quality control; and (5) improve supervision, such as inspection, internal control, and accountability measures and discipline inspection and auditing processes.¹⁶

"Urgent" amendments to national defense mobilization laws

Summary by Timothy Ditter

On 19 October 2021, the CMC National Defense Mobilization Department Director General Sheng Bin <u>went</u> <u>before the Standing Committee of the National People's Congress (NPC)</u> (the PRC's highest legislative body) to request, based on "urgent" needs, temporary changes to four primary national laws concerning the PLA's requisition of civilian resources for military purposes in order to streamline mobilization command and control (C2). The NPC Standing Committee approved General Sheng's request and enacted the adjustments on 24 October.¹⁷ The four amended laws are as follows:

- National Defense Education Law (2001)
- Civil Air Defense Law (2005)
- National Defense Mobilization Law (2010)
- National Defense Transportation Law (2017)

PRC civilian and military authorities deem the mobilization system crucial to fighting and winning modern informatized wars, the primary type of conflict to which the PLA is expected to respond.¹⁸ Since initiating larger military reforms in 2016, the PRC has been restructuring the mobilization system to improve civil-military C2 linkages and streamline the PLA's requisition process during crises and conflicts. Although top CCP leaders have passed at least four decisions concerning reform of the national defense mobilization system over the past seven years, analysts have found little data concerning the practical outcome of these decisions.¹⁹

The October 2021 amendments General Sheng requested focus on accelerating improvements to the chain of command between the government and civilian and military entities and "adjust[ing] the configuration of the functions of the People's Armed Police Force mobilization, economic mobilization, civil air defense, transportation readiness, and national defense education."²⁰

As General Sheng explained to the NPC Standing Committee, these amendments are necessary now because "the task of reform is relatively urgent and revision cycle is long for laws." His comments suggest that the CMC, CCPCC, and State Council wanted to leapfrog the long legislative process necessary to revise each law and urged the NPC Standing Committee to act quickly to improve perceived weaknesses in mobilization C2.

Military diplomacy and overseas activities

China-Russia combined maritime exercise JOINT SEA 2021

Summary by Brian Waidelich

From 14–17 October 2021, the PLA Navy and Russian Navy carried out the combined naval exercise JOINT SEA 2021 in waters near Vladivostok. This iteration of JOINT SEA, the <u>10th</u> since 2012, was organized around the <u>theme</u> of "safeguarding maritime strategic passage security."²¹ The exercise involved drills focused on <u>topics</u> including navigating through a "naval mine threat area," destroying floating mines, and shooting targets at sea, as well as formation air defense and combined anti-submarine warfare (ASW).²²



Russian helicopter simulates a deck landing over the CNS *Nanchang*.

Source: http://www.81.cn/pk/2021-11/02/content_10104438.htm. Five PLA Navy <u>ships</u> drawn from all three PLA Navy regional fleets participated, including RENHAI CG *Nanchang* (101), LUYANG III DDG *Kunming* (172), JIANGKAI II FFGs *Binzhou* (515) and *Liuzhou* (573), and FUCHI AOR *Dongpinghu* (960).²³ The ships were complemented with helicopters and operated alongside at least one PLA Y-8 anti-submarine aircraft. JOINT SEA 2021 was reportedly the <u>first time</u> that a *Renhai*-class cruiser and a Y-8 ASW variant participated in an exercise with a foreign military.²⁴

JOINT SEA 2021 culminated with "round-the-clock <u>ASW drills</u>" from 16–17 October, which featured coordinated submarine searches between the two navies' fixed-wing anti-submarine patrol aircraft, ship-borne helicopters, and surface warships.²⁵ The combined formation of PLA Navy and Russian Navy ships in this year's exercise was reportedly more "<u>dispersed</u>" than in past iterations of JOINT SEA, which was attributed to the two sides' efforts to make training more realistic.²⁶

Following JOINT SEA 2021, participating PLA Navy and Russian Navy forces departed on what PRC media called the two navies' first "combined maritime patrol" (or "joint maritime cruise").²⁷ The formation, consisting of 10 ships and six shipborne helicopters, left Peter the Great Gulf on 17 October, passed through the <u>Tsugaru Strait</u> on 18 October, proceeded south through the Western Pacific, and entered the East China Sea via

the Osumi Strait.²⁸ The formation fired live rounds during the patrol, including <u>rocket-launched depth</u> <u>charges</u>.²⁹ The two navies' ships held a departure ceremony on 23 October.

Speaking at the conclusion of the combined patrol, Rear Admiral <u>Bai Yaoping</u>—the Chinese director of the exercise and Deputy Commander of the PLA's Northern Theater Command Navy—said that JOINT SEA 2021 demonstrated that the two navies' ability to respond together to maritime security threats had reached an "unprecedented height."³⁰ The rear admiral added that the two sides had explored and established an "organization and coordination mechanism" for combined patrols that would "provide strong support for subsequent improvement."

Commentaries on external military and security issues Former senior CICIR analyst discusses trends in US-China

relations in 2021 and 2022

Summary by Patrick deGategno and Brian Waidelich

In a <u>1 January 2022 interview</u> with Shanghai-based news outlet *The Paper*, Dr. Da Wei, director of Tsinghua University's Center for Strategic and International Security Studies, reviewed key events in US-China relations during 2021 and discussed what he thinks may happen in 2022.³¹ Da, who is a former Director of the American Studies Institute at the PRC Ministry of State Security-affiliated China Institutes of Contemporary International Relations (CICIR), explored topics such as US-China competition, PRC efforts

to continue to take advantage of the current "period of strategic opportunity" to signal the US over the Taiwan issue, approaches to third-party countries amid US-China competition, and prospects for bilateral cooperation in response to the COVID-19 pandemic.

Addressing perceived "salami slicing" provocations by Washington and Taipei, Da stressed that China should use both "dialogue" and "actions" to signal its displeasure to the US, while ensuring that China's "actions" do not trigger unintended escalation:

I think there has been a major change in US policy toward Taiwan, but one must remain cautious of saying whether this change has been a "qualitative change." Currently, "Taiwan independence" forces on the island and the US have essentially adopted the "salami-slicing" method, continually edging closer to the red line while also striving to avoid touching the red line directly. If we still want to continue striving for peaceful unification, then we must do two things well. First, we must strive to strengthen dialogue with the US as much as possible and continually convey our concerns and dissatisfaction to the US side. Second, during times of need, we should send clear and strong signals and use actions to transmit those signals. However, there is a certain degree of risk in using actions to transmit signals. We must control this process and strive to avoid losing control. At the same time, we must think through next steps in advance. In the next two years, China and the US need to focus on the Taiwan issue. The two sides need to stop this state of "salami-slicing" and avoid the possibility of unintended incidents.

Regarding Chinese policy toward third-party countries in the context of US-China competition, Da implied that China should avoid self-defeating punitive measures that could drive those countries further from Beijing and closer to Washington:

We should avoid the mentality of "killing the chicken to warn the monkey" because in the game of international relations, it is very hard for the "chicken" to be "killed." "Killing the chicken" may not only fail to "warn the monkey," but it may also cause the "chicken" to run more quickly to the "monkey's" side. We cannot let contradictions between China and the US, or the emotions and pressures caused by China-US contradictions, to spill over onto third parties whose stakes were previously relatively small. In most cases, this is not a wise move.

Da expressed cautious optimism for one area in which the US and China could work together, namely their response to the global challenge posed by COVID-19:

When COVID-19 first broke out, due to the politicization of the epidemic and the Trump administration's crazy behavior, various countries—especially China and the US—were unable to cooperate effectively. However, as the epidemic extends on and new variants continue to emerge, people are increasingly realizing that COVID-19 is a challenge for all humankind and that it is no longer an issue that can be resolved by criticizing a certain country. Perhaps more substantive cooperation will emerge in this context. I still look forward to this.

Newsletter references

"(Authorized) Communiqué of the Fifth Plenary Session of the 19th Central Committee of the Communist Party of China." Xinhua. Oct. 29, 2020. http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2020-10/29/c_1126674147.htm.

Chen Weihua. "Resolution Charting Country's Course Hailed by Experts. *China Daily*. Nov. 15, 2021. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202111/15/WS61919cb0a310cdd39bc75435.html.

Chen Zhuo. "Chinese and Russian Navies Conduct Joint Cruise in the Western Pacific." *China Military Online*. Oct. 23, 2021. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2021-10/23/content_4897375.htm.

Chen Zhuo. "China-Russia JOINT SEA 2021 Military Exercise Concludes." *China Military Online* (中国军网). Oct. 23, 2021. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2021-10/23/content_4897383_3.htm.

Chen Zhuo. "Xi Signs Mobilization Order for Military Training." Xinhua. Jan. 04, 2022. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2022-01/04/content_4902319.htm.

"China Focus: 19th CPC Central Committee Holds Sixth Plenary Session." Xinhua. Nov. 8, 2021. http://www.news.cn/english/2021-11/08/c_1310298036.htm.

"Composing a New Chapter in the Construction of National Defense Mobilization—The Ninth Record of Party Central Committee Leadership for the Promotion of a Strong Army with Comrade Xi Jinping as the Core." Xinhua. Oct. 17, 2017. http://www.xinhuanet.com//politics/2017-10/07/c_1121767974. htm.

"Explanation of the 'Decision (Draft) on the Provisional Adjustment of the Applicable Related Laws and Regulations During the Period of Deepening the Reform of the National Defense Mobilization System." National People's Congress. Oct. 23, 2021. http://www.npc.gov.cn/npc/c30834/202110/ beb570fb523a4bdbb1d3420023f732ff.shtml.

Finkelstein, David. *The PLA's New Joint Doctrine: The Capstone of the New Era Operations Regulations System*. CNA. Sept. 2021. DOP-2021-U-030643-Final.

"Full Text of Chinese Communist Party's 6th Plenum Communique." *Nikkei Asia*. Nov. 11, 2021. https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Full-text-of-Chinese-Communist-Party-s-6th-plenum-communique.

Interview with Major General Bai Yaoping: China and Russia's Joint Response to Maritime Security Threats Has Reached a New Height" (访柏耀平少将:中俄共同应对海上安全威胁能力达到新高度). *China Military Online* (中国军网). Oct. 25, 2021. http://www.81.cn/hj/2021-10/25/content_10102308.htm.

Li Tang (李唐), Sun Fei (孙飞), and Han Cheng (韩成). "Looking Back at the Sino-Russian 'JOINT SEA-2021' Exercise and the First Joint Maritime Cruise" (回眸中俄"海上联合-2021"演习和首次海上联合巡航). *China Military Online* (中国军网). Oct. 28, 2021. http://www.81.cn/hj/2021-10/28/content_10102967.htm.

Li Wei. "China-Russia Naval Exercise Enters Stage of Joint Anti-Submarine Drills." *China Military Online*. Oct. 18, 2021. http://www.81.cn/jwywpd/2021-10/18/content_10100582.htm.

Liu Qiuli (刘秋丽). "The Whole Army Studied and Implemented the Spirit of the Sixth Plenary Session of the 19th Central Committee of the Communist Party of China and Went to the Eastern Theater of the Western Theater to Preach" (全军学习贯彻党的十九届六中全会精神宣讲团赴西部战区东部战区宣讲). *China Military Online* (中国军网). Dec. 1, 2021. http://81.cn/yw/2021-12/01/content_10111858.htm.

"National Defense Law of the People's Republic of China (2020 Revision)." Beijing Civil Air Defense Office. Feb. 2, 2021. http://rfb.beijing.gov.cn/rf_zwgk/rf_flfg/202102/t20210202_2251657.html.

Southern Theater WeChat (南部战区微信). "China-Russia 'JOINT SEA-2021' Joint Military Exercise Kicks Off" (中俄 "海上联合-2021" 联合军事演习开幕). *China Military Online* (中国军网). Oct. 15, 2021. http://www.81.cn/zq/2021-10/15/content_10099548.htm.

Sun Fei (孙飞) and Sun Jingang (孙金钢). "The First Joint Maritime Patrol of the Chinese and Russian Navies Was Successfully Concluded, and the Ships of the Two Sides Held a Separation Ceremony in the Eastern Waters of the East China Sea" (中俄海军首次海上联合巡航圆满结束双方舰艇在东海东部海域举行分航仪式). *China Military Online* (中国军网). Oct. 23, 2021. http://www.81.cn/yw/2021-10/23/content_10101946.htm.

Sun Luming (孙鲁明), Mi Siyuan (米思源), and Shang Xiaomin (尚晓敏). "Expert Interpretation of 'JOINT SEA-2021': Reflecting High Strategic Mutual Trust between China and Russia" (专家解读"海上联合-2021": 体现中俄双方高度战略互信). Xinhua (新华). Oct. 17, 2021. http://www.81.cn/yw/2021-10/17/content_10100043.htm.

Wang Xinjuan. "Highlights of Military Training for 2022." *China Military Online*. Jan. 14, 2022. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2022-01/14/content_4902986.htm.

Zhang Youxia (张又侠). "Adhere to the Road of Strengthening the Army with Chinese Characteristics (Study and Implement the Spirit of the Sixth Plenary Session of the 19th CPC Central Committee)" (坚持走中国特色强军之路(学习贯彻党的十九届六中全会精神)). *People's Daily Online* (人民网). Nov. 30, 2021. http://dangjian.people.com.cn/n1/2021/1130/c117092-32295687.html.

⁴ Liu Qiuli (刘秋丽), "The Whole Army Studied and Implemented the Spirit of the Sixth Plenary Session of the 19th Central Committee of the Communist Party of China and Went to the Eastern Theater of the Western Theater to Preach" (全军学习贯彻党的十九届六中全会精神宣讲团赴西部战区东部战区宣讲), *China Military Online* (中国军网), Dec. 1, 2021, http://81.cn/yw/2021-12/01/content_10111858.htm.

⁵ Zhang Youxia (张又侠), "Adhere to the Road of Strengthening the Army with Chinese Characteristics (Study and Implement the Spirit of the Sixth Plenary Session of the 19th CPC Central Committee)" (坚持走中国特色强军之路(学 习贯彻党的十九届六中全会精神)), *People's Daily Online* (人民网), Nov. 30, 2021, http://dangjian.people.com.cn/n1/2021/1130/c117092-32295687.html.

⁶ Chen Zhuo, "Xi Signs Mobilization Order for Military Training," Xinhua, Jan. 4, 2022, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2022-01/04/content_4902319.htm.

⁷ Wang Xinjuan, "Highlights of Military Training for 2022," *China Military Online*, Jan. 14, 2022, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2022-01/14/content_4902986.htm.

⁸ "PLA Army Kicks Off Military Training for 2022," *China Military Online*, Jan. 6, 2022, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2022-01/06/content_4902398.htm.

¹ "China Focus: 19th CPC Central Committee Holds Sixth Plenary Session," Xinhua, Nov. 8, 2021, http://www.news.cn/english/2021-11/08/c_1310298036.htm.

² "Full Text of Chinese Communist Party's 6th Plenum Communique," *Nikkei Asia*, Nov. 11, 2021, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Full-text-of-Chinese-Communist-Party-s-6th-plenum-communique.

³ Chen Weihua, "Resolution Charting Country's Course Hailed by Experts, *China Daily*, Nov. 15, 2021, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202111/15/WS61919cb0a310cdd39bc75435.html.

⁹ Zhou Xiang and Zhang Xiaoxi, "PLA Hong Kong Garrison Troops Kick Off Military Training of 2022," *China Military Online*, Jan. 6, 2020, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2022-01/06/content_4902453.htm.

¹⁰ Wang Tianlin (王天林) and Zhao Yan (赵岩), "Hearing the Order and Moving, Unidentified Brigade of Rocket Force Sets Up Dangerous and Difficult Topics and Beats the Drums of Beginning Training (闻令而动,火箭军某旅构设险难 课目 擂响开训战 鼓), *China Youth Daily* (中国青年报), Jan. 6, 2022, http://zqb.cyol.com/html/2022-01/06/nw.D110000zgqnb_20220106_3-08.htm.

¹¹ Xia Peng (夏澎) and Chen Lichun (陈立春), "Unidentified Paratrooper Brigade First Trains 'Commander's Tent' (空降 兵某旅开训先练"中军帐"), *China Youth Daily* (中国青年报), Jan. 6, 2022, http://zqb.cyol.com/html/2022-01/06/nw.D110000zgqnb_20220106_4-08.htm.

¹² Guo Xiaoning (郭晓宁), "The 'First Shot' of Beginning Training Rings Out, Joint Logistics Support Force's 940th Hospital Organizes Drills on Combat Rescue Topics" (打响开训"第一枪", 联勤保障部队第九四〇医院组织战救课目演 练), *China Youth Daily* (中国青年报), Feb. 6, 2022, http://zqb.cyol.com/html/2022-01/06/nw.D110000zgqnb_20220106_5-08.htm.

¹³ Sun Zhiying (孙智英), "Xi Jinping, Chairman of the Central Military Commission, Signed an Order to Issue the 'Military Equipment Order Regulations'" (中央军委主席习近平签署命令 发布<军队装备订购规定>), *Xinhua* (新华), Nov. 1, 2021, http://www.81.cn/yw/2021-11/01/content_10104059.htm.

¹⁴ He Miao, "China Unveils Regulation on Preferential Treatment Certificates for Veterans," *China Military Online*, Dec. 14, 2021, http://english.chinamil.com.cn/view/2021-12/14/content_10115100.htm.

¹⁵ Yang Fanfan (杨凡凡), "Interim Provisions on the Scope of Military Secrets in Various Fields Jointly Issued by the Confidentiality Committee of the Central Military Commission and the Relevant Departments of the Central Military Commission" (中央军委保密委员会和中央军委机关有关部门 联合印发各领域军事秘密范围暂行规定), *China Military Online* (中国军网), Jan. 13, 2022, http://www.81.cn/yw/2022-01/13/content_10122878.htm.

¹⁶ Jiang Feng (姜峰) and Sun Xingwei (孙兴维), "The Logistics Support Department of the Central Military Commission Issued the 'Interim Provisions on the Management of Military Materials Engineering Service Procurement Contracts'" (中央军委后勤保障部印发<军队物资工程服务采购合同管理暂行规定>), *China Military Online* (中国军网), Jan. 13, 2022, http://www.81.cn/yw/2022-01/13/content_10122879.htm.

¹⁷ "Explanation of the 'Decision (Draft) on the Provisional Adjustment of the Applicable Related Laws and Regulations During the Period of Deepening the Reform of the National Defense Mobilization System," National People's Congress, Oct. 23, 2021, http://www.npc.gov.cn/npc/c30834/202110/beb570fb523a4bdbb1d3420023f732ff.shtml.

¹⁸ "Composing a New Chapter in the Construction of National Defense Mobilization—The Ninth Record of Party Central Committee Leadership for the Promotion of a Strong Army with Comrade Xi Jinping as the Core," Xinhua, Oct. 17, 2017, http://www.xinhuanet.com//politics/2017-10/07/c_1121767974.htm.

¹⁹ In the past seven years, the Chinese Communist Party Central Committee (CCPCC), a political body composed of the top leaders of the Chinese Communist Party, passed four decisions concerning reform of the national defense mobilization system. These decisions included mandating that improvements be made to the national defense mobilization system (2013), clarifying the strategic requirements of those improvements (2017), deepening reform of the system (2019), and increasing the CMC's authorities over the system (2021). See "Explanation of the 'Decision (Draft) on the Provisional Adjustment of the Applicable Related Laws and Regulations During the Period of Deepening the Reform of the National Defense Mobilization System,'" National People's Congress, Oct. 23, 2021, http://www.npc.gov.cn/npc/c30834/202110/beb570fb523a4bdbb1d3420023f732ff.shtml; "National Defense Law of the People's Republic of China (2020 Revision)," Beijing Civil Air Defense Office, Feb. 2, 2021, http://rfb.beijing.gov.cn/rf_zwgk/rf_flfg/202102/t20210202_2251657.html. Of note, Article 50 of the revised National Defense Law of the People's Republic of China drops the State Council from the agencies responsible for national defense mobilization and adds the following: "Leading agencies for national defense mobilization, central government agencies and relevant departments of the Central Military Commission shall organize the preparation and implementation of national defense mobilization in accordance with the division of responsibilities."

²⁰ "Explanation of the 'Decision (Draft) on the Provisional Adjustment of the Applicable Related Laws and Regulations During the Period of Deepening the Reform of the National Defense Mobilization System."

²¹ Li Tang (李唐), Sun Fei (孙飞), and Han Cheng (韩成), "Looking Back at the Sino-Russian 'JOINT SEA-2021' Exercise and the First Joint Maritime Cruise" (回眸中俄"海上联合-2021"演习和首次海上联合巡航), *China Military Online* (中国 军网), Oct. 28, 2021, http://www.81.cn/hj/2021-10/28/content_10102967.htm; Sun Luming (孙鲁明), Mi Siyuan (米 思源), and Shang Xiaomin (尚晓敏), "Expert Interpretation of "Maritime Joint-2021": Reflecting High Strategic Mutual Trust between China and Russia" (专家解读"海上联合-2021": 体现中俄双方高度战略互信), Xinhua (新华), Oct. 17, 2021, http://www.81.cn/yw/2021-10/17/content_10100043.htm.

²² Southern Theater WeChat (南部战区微信), "China-Russia 'JOINT SEA-2021' Joint Military Exercise Kicks Off" (中俄 "海上联合-2021" 联合军事演习开幕), *China Military Online* (中国军网), Oct. 15, 2021, http://www.81.cn/zq/2021-10/15/content_10099548.htm.

²³ Li Tang (李唐), Sun Fei (孙飞), and Han Cheng (韩成), "Looking Back at the Sino-Russian 'JOINT SEA-2021' Exercise and the First Joint Maritime Cruise" (回眸中俄"海上联合-2021"演习和首次海上联合巡航).

²⁴ Li Tang (李唐), Sun Fei (孙飞), and Han Cheng (韩成), "Looking Back at the Sino-Russian "JOINT SEA-2021" Exercise and the First Joint Maritime Cruise" (回眸中俄"海上联合-2021"演习和首次海上联合巡航).

²⁵ Li Wei, "China-Russia Naval Exercise Enters Stage of Joint Anti-Submarine Drills," *China Military Online*, Oct. 18, 2021, http://www.81.cn/jwywpd/2021-10/18/content_10100582.htm.

²⁶ Li Tang (李唐) Sun Fei (孙飞) Han Cheng (韩成), "Looking Back at the Sino-Russian "JOINT SEA-2021" Exercise and the First Joint Maritime Cruise" (回眸中俄"海上联合-2021"演习和首次海上联合巡航).

²⁷ Chen Zhuo, "Chinese and Russian Navies Conduct Joint Cruise in the Western Pacific," *China Military Online*, Oct. 23, 2021, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2021-10/23/content_4897375.htm.

²⁸ Sun Fei (孙飞) and Sun Jingang (孙金钢), "The First Joint Maritime Patrol of the Chinese and Russian Navies Was Successfully Concluded, and the Ships of the Two Sides Held a Separation Ceremony in the Eastern Waters of the East China Sea" (中俄海军首次海上联合巡航圆满结束 双方舰艇在东海东部海域举行分航仪式), *China Military Online* (中国军网), Oct. 23, 2021, http://www.81.cn/yw/2021-10/23/content_10101946.htm.

²⁹ Chen Zhuo, "China-Russia JOINT SEA 2021 Military Exercise Concludes," *China Military Online* (中国军网), Oct. 23, 2021, http://eng.mod.gov.cn/news/2021-10/23/content_4897383_3.htm.

³⁰ "Interview with Major General Bai Yaoping: China and Russia's Joint Response to Maritime Security Threats Has Reached a New Height" (访柏耀平少将:中俄共同应对海上安全威胁能力达到新高度), *China Military Online* (中国军 网), Oct. 25, 2021, http://www.81.cn/hj/2021-10/25/content_10102308.htm.

³¹ Yu Xiaoqing (于潇清), "Exclusive Interview with Da Wei: We Must Lose No Time in Stabilizing China-US Relations," (*Zhuanfang Da Wei: Wending Zhongmei Guanxi Shibuwodai*; 专访达巍: 稳定中美关系时不我待), *The Paper*, (*Pengpai Xinwen*; 澎湃新闻), Jan. 1, 2022, https://m.thepaper.cn/rss_newsDetail_16108723?from=rss. The PLA UPDATE is produced by CNA's China and Indo-Pacific Security Affairs Division. The division's team of nearly 40 language-skilled regional specialists has provided sponsors and the public with the context to make informed, data-based assessments about this critical region since 1998.

CNA is a nonprofit research and analysis organization dedicated to the safety and security of the nation. It operates the Center for Naval Analyses as well as the Institute for Public Research. CNA is dedicated to developing actionable solutions to complex problems of national importance.

For additional information, contact: PLAUPDATE@cna.org

LIMITED PRINT AND ELECTRONIC DISTRIBUTION RIGHTS: CNA intellectual property is provided for noncommercial use only. CNA makes no warranties of any kind, either expressed or implied, as to any matter including, but not limited to, warranty of fitness for purpose or merchantability, exclusivity, or results obtained from the use of the material. Unauthorized posting of this publication online is prohibited. Permission is given to duplicate this document for noncommercial use only, as long as it is unaltered and complete. Permission is required from CNA to reproduce, or reuse in another form, any of its research documents for commercial use. Contact CNA's Office of General Counsel at 703-824-2702 if you wish to make commercial use of any content in this document. The material in this report may be reproduced by or for the US government pursuant to the copyright license under the clause at DFARS 252.227-7013 (February 2014).

This report may contain hyperlinks to websites and servers maintained by third parties. CNA does not control, evaluate, endorse, or guarantee content found in those sites. We do not assume any responsibility or liability for the actions, products, services, and content of those sites or the parties that operate them.

DNL-2022-U-031685-Final

Subscribe/Unsubscribe at PLAUPDATE@cna.org